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38 CFR Ch. I (7–1–12 Edition) §§ 3.331–3.339 

§§ 3.331–3.339 [Reserved] 

§ 3.340 Total and permanent total rat-
ings and unemployability. 

(a) Total disability ratings—(1) General. 
Total disability will be considered to 
exist when there is present any impair-
ment of mind or body which is suffi-
cient to render it impossible for the av-
erage person to follow a substantially 
gainful occupation. Total disability 
may or may not be permanent. Total 
ratings will not be assigned, generally, 
for temporary exacerbations or acute 
infectious diseases except where spe-
cifically prescribed by the schedule. 

(2) Schedule for rating disabilities. 
Total ratings are authorized for any 
disability or combination of disabil-
ities for which the Schedule for Rating 
Disabilities prescribes a 100 percent 
evaluation or, with less disability, 
where the requirements of paragraph 
16, page 5 of the rating schedule are 
present or where, in pension cases, the 
requirements of paragraph 17, page 5 of 
the schedule are met. 

(3) Ratings of total disability on history. 
In the case of disabilities which have 
undergone some recent improvement, a 
rating of total disability may be made, 
provided: 

(i) That the disability must in the 
past have been of sufficient severity to 
warrant a total disability rating; 

(ii) That it must have required ex-
tended, continuous, or intermittent 
hospitalization, or have produced total 
industrial incapacity for at least 1 
year, or be subject to recurring, severe, 
frequent, or prolonged exacerbations; 
and 

(iii) That it must be the opinion of 
the rating agency that despite the re-
cent improvement of the physical con-
dition, the veteran will be unable to ef-
fect an adjustment into a substantially 
gainful occupation. Due consideration 
will be given to the frequency and du-
ration of totally incapacitating exacer-
bations since incurrence of the original 
disease or injury, and to periods of hos-
pitalization for treatment in deter-
mining whether the average person 
could have reestablished himself or 
herself in a substantially gainful occu-
pation. 

(b) Permanent total disability. Perma-
nence of total disability will be taken 

to exist when such impairment is rea-
sonably certain to continue throughout 
the life of the disabled person. The per-
manent loss or loss of use of both 
hands, or of both feet, or of one hand 
and one foot, or of the sight of both 
eyes, or becoming permanently help-
less or bedridden constitutes perma-
nent total disability. Diseases and inju-
ries of long standing which are actu-
ally totally incapacitating will be re-
garded as permanently and totally dis-
abling when the probability of perma-
nent improvement under treatment is 
remote. Permanent total disability rat-
ings may not be granted as a result of 
any incapacity from acute infectious 
disease, accident, or injury, unless 
there is present one of the recognized 
combinations or permanent loss of use 
of extremities or sight, or the person is 
in the strict sense permanently help-
less or bedridden, or when it is reason-
ably certain that a subsidence of the 
acute or temporary symptoms will be 
followed by irreducible totality of dis-
ability by way of residuals. The age of 
the disabled person may be considered 
in determining permanence. 

(c) Insurance ratings. A rating of per-
manent and total disability for insur-
ance purposes will have no effect on 
ratings for compensation or pension. 

[26 FR 1585, Feb. 24, 1961, as amended at 46 
FR 47541, Sept. 29, 1981] 

§ 3.341 Total disability ratings for com-
pensation purposes. 

(a) General. Subject to the limitation 
in paragraph (b) of this section, total- 
disability compensation ratings may be 
assigned under the provisions of § 3.340. 
However, if the total rating is based on 
a disability or combination of disabil-
ities for which the Schedule for Rating 
Disabilities provides an evaluation of 
less than 100 percent, it must be deter-
mined that the service-connected dis-
abilities are sufficient to produce 
unemployability without regard to ad-
vancing age. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 1155) 

(b) Incarcerated veterans. A total rat-
ing for compensation purposes based on 
individual unemployability which 
would first become effective while a 
veteran is incarcerated in a Federal, 
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State or local penal institution for con-
viction of a felony, shall not be as-
signed during such period of incarcer-
ation. However, where a rating for indi-
vidual unemployability exists prior to 
incarceration for a felony and routine 
review is required, the case will be re-
considered to determine if continued 
eligibility for such rating exists. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 5313(c)) 

(c) Program for vocational rehabilita-
tion. Each time a veteran is rated to-
tally disabled on the basis of individual 
unemployability during the period be-
ginning after January 31, 1985, the Vo-
cational Rehabilitation and Employ-
ment Service will be notified so that an 
evaluation may be offered to determine 
whether the achievement of a voca-
tional goal by the veteran is reason-
ably feasible. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 1163) 

[46 FR 47541, Sept. 29, 1981, as amended at 50 
FR 52774, Dec. 26, 1985; 55 FR 17271, Apr. 24, 
1990l; 58 FR 32445, June 10, 1993; 68 FR 34542, 
June 10, 2003] 

§ 3.342 Permanent and total disability 
ratings for pension purposes. 

(a) General. Permanent total dis-
ability ratings for pension purposes are 
authorized for disabling conditions not 
the result of the veteran’s own willful 
misconduct whether or not they are 
service connected. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 1502(a)) 

(b) Criteria. In addition to the criteria 
for determining total disability and 
permanency of total disability con-
tained in § 3.340, the following special 
considerations apply in pension cases: 

(1) Permanent total disability pen-
sion ratings will be authorized for con-
genital, developmental, hereditary or 
familial conditions, provided the other 
requirements for entitlement are met. 

(2) The permanence of total dis-
ability will be established as of the ear-
liest date consistent with the evidence 
in the case. Active pulmonary tuber-
culosis not otherwise established as 
permanently and totally disabling will 
be presumed so after 6 months’ hos-
pitalization without improvement. The 
same principle may be applied with 
other types of disabilities requiring 

hospitalization for indefinite periods. 
The need for hospitalization for periods 
shorter or longer than 6 months may be 
a proper basis for determining perma-
nence. Where, in application of this 
principle, it is necessary to employ a 
waiting period to determine perma-
nence of totality of disability and a re-
port received at the end of such period 
shows the veteran’s condition is unim-
proved, permanence may be established 
as of the date of entrance into the hos-
pital. Similarly, when active pul-
monary tuberculosis is improved after 
6 months’ hospitalization but still di-
agnosed as active after 12 months’ hos-
pitalization permanence will also be es-
tablished as of the date of entrance 
into the hospital. In other cases the 
rating will be effective the date the 
evidence establishes permanence. 

(3) Special consideration must be 
given the question of permanence in 
the case of veterans under 40 years of 
age. For such veterans, permanence of 
total disability requires a finding that 
the end result of treatment and adjust-
ment to residual handicaps (rehabilita-
tion) will be permanent disability of 
the required degree precluding more 
than marginal employment. Severe dis-
eases and injuries, including multiple 
fractures or the amputation of a single 
extremity, should not be taken to es-
tablish permanent and total disability 
until it is shown that the veteran after 
treatment and convalescence, has been 
unable to secure or follow employment 
because of the disability and through 
no fault of the veteran. 

(4) The following shall not be consid-
ered as evidence of employability: 

(i) Employment as a member-em-
ployer or similar employment obtained 
only in competition with disabled per-
sons. 

(ii) Participation in, or the receipt of 
a distribution of funds as a result of 
participation in, a therapeutic or reha-
bilitation activity under 38 U.S.C. 1718. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 1718(f)) 

(5) The authority granted the Sec-
retary under 38 U.S.C. 1502(a)(2) to clas-
sify as permanent and total those dis-
eases and disorders, the nature and ex-
tent of which, in the Secretary judg-
ment, will justify such determination, 
will be exercised under § 3.321(b). 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 14:37 Sep 05, 2012 Jkt 226143 PO 00000 Frm 00275 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\226143.XXX 226143er
ow

e 
on

 D
S

K
2V

P
T

V
N

1P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 


		Superintendent of Documents
	2012-09-14T05:57:54-0400
	US GPO, Washington, DC 20401
	Superintendent of Documents
	GPO attests that this document has not been altered since it was disseminated by GPO




